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Gambling (Gambling Harm Reduction) Amendment Act:
Impact of relocation provisions on existing Class 4 venue policies

The Gambling (Gambling Harm Reduction) Amendment Act (the Amendment Act) originated as a Member’s bill in the name of Te Ururoa Flavell.  The select committee that considered public submissions on the bill recommended the inclusion of the new provisions on relocation policies.  The provisions, which came into effect on 14 September 2013, provide a tool for Territorial Authorities (TAs) to help address the concentration of gaming machine venues in high deprivation areas.
The Amendment Act has implications for TAs that currently have Class 4 venue policies that allow venues to relocate within their districts. These relocation policies typically require that the new venue have a maximum of up to nine gaming machines (the current statutory cap for new venues that is set out in the Gambling Act 2003). The Amendment Act will override this aspect of existing relocation policies (see the paragraph in bold below).  
TAs that don't currently have relocation policies will also be impacted by the provisions of the Act when they next review their Class 4 venue policies.
New provisions

The Amendment Act will require all TAs to consider whether or not to adopt a relocation policy when the TAs next review their Class 4 venue policies under section 102 of the Gambling Act 2003.  

A relocation policy, as defined in the new section 101(4) of the Gambling Act 2003, is a policy setting out if and when a TA will grant consent for a new venue to replace an existing venue within the district. 

Whenever a TA is considering whether to include a relocation policy, it must consider the social impact of gambling in high-deprivation communities within its district.  

If TAs adopt a relocation policy, or already have one in place, and consent to a venue relocation, the maximum number of machines permitted at the new venue would be the same as the number permitted at the original venue (up to a maximum of 18 machines).  This means there will be no increase overall in the number of gaming machines.
The old venue must be treated as if no Class 4 venue licence had ever been held by any society for that venue.  This will mean that a TA consent will be required for the old venue if a Class 4 venue licence is subsequently applied for in relation to it.
Further information
TAs have the option of reviewing their Class 4 venue policies to remove any relocation policies if they do not want the new venues to be able to retain any grandparented right to more than nine gaming machines. The problem gambling resource for local government is currently being updated.  This document contains useful information for TAs when developing venue policies, and will include information on the new venue relocation provisions.
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